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WASHINGTON STATE SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Minutes from Board of Trustees Meeting

June 11, 2021
Conference Call/Zoom
Board Members Participating: Greg Szabo, Reg George, Brent Stark, Keri Clark, Nancy McDaniel and Lily Clifton.
Board Members Absent:  Dennis Mathews
Ex-Officio Members Participating:  Jim Eccles (Washington Federation of State Employees Local #1225), Marci Carpenter (National Federation of the Blind of Washington) and Joleen Ferguson (Washington Council of the Blind).
Ex-Officio Members Absent:  Krista Bulger (Parent Representative) and Stephanie Face (Teacher Representative).
WSSB Staff Members Participating:  Mr. Scott McCallum (Superintendent) and Janet Kurz (recording secretary).

June 11, 2021 – 12-1pm                                       
Greg called the meeting to order at 12:10pm.
Business Meeting:

Old Business:

· Approve board meeting minutes of May 6, 2021. Reg moved to approve the minutes as submitted; Nancy seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved unanimously.

New Business:
Superintendent’s Report

· Scott reported the following:

· In March of this year, WSSB offered voluntary Covid testing to asymptomatic staff and Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) participants. WSSB was part of the accessibility testing for this program. Scott feels that this provides one more level of safety precaution and the plan is to continue to offer this through the next school year.  
· In April we welcomed all students back to campus following spring break.  There were six families who made the decision to have their child attend classes remotely.  We took a very conservative and protective approach regarding Covid, due to the residential nature of our school and demographics of our students.  Scott complimented all staff for shifting in ways that were unimaginable when Covid began.

· In May the Accreditation process took place. WSSB is nationally accredited and has been since the late 1980’s.  At this point in time, Cognia is the approving authority.  In a typical year we would bring in a subject expert from another school for the blind and a general educator. Cognia representatives interviewed board, staff, students, etc. The school ended up with a rating of 313, with the typical score being 280.  Suggested ways to improve primarily focused on our curriculum.  Often times, WSSB personalizes curriculum and standards aren’t always aligned.  Another area for improvement is professional learning groups with teachers.

· June’s highlight is graduation and again, this year, was different than years past.  This year felt special in another way and Scott looks forward to having the Board in attendance next year. Several board members commented regarding the quality of this year’s ceremony and student speeches.
· Scott stated that per the WSSB’s investment policy, he is providing an update to our board to ensure that our funds are balanced.  Gains in our investment portfolio all stayed within the targets which are identified in the policy and the investments are in line with where they are supposed to be.
Student food/meals (Scott McCallum)

· Scott reported that Keri has brought the concern of student food and meals to the Board’s attention at prior meetings and recently through email.  Scott met with our food service manager, Bob Lonnee to get some background and information. Bob assured Scott that the food served at the school is never used if it is expired and that we use produce and food vendors as per the Washington state approved contracts list (Charlie’s Produce, US Foods, etc.).  There was an issue brought forth regarding the color of carrots served at a board meeting and this was also addressed with Bob.  Bob reported that carrots can oxidize and therefore change color.  

· All USDA requirements (mandated through the Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction) are followed which is the same for school districts in the state of Washington.  There are meal patterns, by age group, that we are required to follow (grades 6-8 and grades 9-12).  The requirements are very prescribed, i.e. how many cups per week for milk, vegetables, grains, breads, etc.  Bob said all food is  preordered through next year (breakfast and lunch only).  Dinners that are served in the cottages are outside of the USDA program which offers us much more flexibility.  
· In the past, the Bellingham School District food service program was mentioned as having a farm to table program and high-quality meals for students. Bob researched the food service program at Bellingham and informed Scott that ours is similar.  

· Scott visited with staff across campus to ask about the quality of food. Scott stated that generally, the impression he got, was that staff appreciate the food.  A student survey was sent out regarding positives and negatives about WSSB (open ended questions); several students indicated on the survey that they liked the food with no students indicating displeasure. Scott talked to Krista Bulger, parent representative about conducting a survey specifically regarding our food service that will be sent to our students.
· Jim said he has been at the school on and off since he was four years old.  Jim remembers having peanut butter soup.  Jim feels that the food at WSSB is very good and has improved over the years.  Jim also stated that Bob cares very much about the quality of the food and during the pandemic has done a great job in keeping people fed and students safe. 
· Brent asked how often we receive complaints about the food. Scott stated he hasn’t received a complaint since he started at WSSB (2016). Scott said he followed up with Krista and she has two sons who attend WSSB. One of her sons isn’t as fond of the food, however he tends to be a picky eater.  Scott said some students eat a lot more than others and some students don’t eat a lot of the food.

· Keri said that Krista informed her that parents have tried to talk to Sean McCormick, Director of On-Campus Programs and also to Bob and were ‘put off’.  Keri is familiar with Charlies Produce and US Foods and there is no problem with those vendors. Keri said she wondered if we did a food/meals survey to see what their experience is or suggestions for improvements.  Keri said perhaps she has high standards for what food quality should be, i.e. she made her daughter’s baby food because it was affordable and easy to do.  Keri asked why we aren’t providing a higher quality of food and asked if we are looking at policies and improvements. Keri said she is speaking with parents and is glad she brought it up and is not ashamed of it.  
· Lily said she doesn’t think that people are blowing Keri or this topic off and she does raise a valid point and discussing what parents are feeling is very important. Lily said Keri is advocating for other people’s voices, and it should be recognized that some of the constraints (financial and through the state’s contract system) do put us in a particular situation as an institution.  Lily said her dad worked in food service at the Seattle Public Schools and the system changed over the years. Lily said we aren’t a privately funded institution that can make these choices.  
· Keri said the board receives different meals than students and that surveying the board may not be representative of what the students experience. Scott feels that surveying the students is important. Keri suggested surveying the parents as well as some students may not feel comfortable sharing. Keri would like Scott to take Krista up on the offer to have a virtual meeting with parents regarding the food.  Keri feels she is advocating for the parents and can get to the bottom of this issue. Lily said that students and staff are regularly consuming this food, therefore that is why Scott suggested sending students a questionnaire to obtain feedback.  Lily feels that the rules that Scott laid out for breakfast and lunch are restrictive, however dinner options could be more open for options. Lily said we need to recognize that some students are just not going to like the food, no matter what it is we are feeding them, because they are students. Lily said she doesn’t know many students who have a wide range of likes for different foods and doesn’t think that Scott is implying that we don’t speak to parents.  Scott said students get to cook their own meals on Wednesday’s and is driven by their own preferences and recipes.
· Brent suggested that Bob attend a future meeting, so we could get an idea regarding how we meet the regulations and hear how he ensures students get the proper amount.  Scott said we will invite Bob to the September meeting to do a presentation regarding food.  

· Scott said he wants to thank Keri and appreciates her passion to improving our school.  

Election of Officers

· Brent nominated Greg as Chair of the board; Keri seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.
· Greg nominated Brent as Vice-Chair of the Board; Reg seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.  Lily asked Brent if he would be comfortable moving into the chair role if it is so moved next year.  Brent said yes.
Committee Assignments
Discussion was held regarding the unique year due to Covid and the suggestion was made to keep the committees the same as last year.  Therefore, the committees are as follows:
· Education:  Chair-Brent - Members-Keri & Jim

· Buildings & Grounds: Chair-Nancy - Members-Greg & Joleen

· Management:  Chair-Greg - Members-Brent & Nancy

· Legislative:  Chair-Marci - Members-Reg, Lily & Dennis

Miscellaneous:

· Lily asked if the Governor’s office is going to revert back to in person meetings in the new school year.  Scott would like to offer the zoom option and anticipates we will have in person meetings as well.  Reg said he is hearing that a hybrid model for meetings is the way it is going.
· Nancy asked if Scott found out any additional information regarding a spam email that was sent out recently to the Board.  Scott said he has no idea how that happened.  Marci said she knows other boards and groups and this spam is happening all over the country.  Scott said he will always communicate with the board through his WSSB email account.  
· Keri thanked Scott, and everyone involved who provided the staff and Board polo shirts.  Keri said she is going to wear it proudly.  Marci said she loves having team shirts and would appreciate the opportunity to have the braille on the back or the sleeve instead of the front of the shirt.  Marci has learned from past experience to not wear anything resembling braille on the front of a shirt.  Scott reported that this topic came up, staff were queried, and they really wanted to have braille prominently placed with the print.  Scott will look into seeing if it could be on the sleeve.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 1:00pm.  The next Board meeting will be held on September 24 at 11am.
[image: image1.jpg]



Greg Szabo, Chair




Scott McCallum, Superintendent
Board Reports – June 2021
Outreach

· Almost all Outreach teachers are seeing students in person. Some are seeing all students in person, some are seeing students both in person and virtually and some are only seeing students remotely. This all varies depending on the districts, student and families. Also, COVID outbreaks in schools and classrooms have kept teachers out of schools. 

· We continue to have monthly “Outreach Check-In” Zooms. We also stay in contact with each other using Teams and email. Our end of the year meeting will be combined with Birth-3 on 6/4/21.  

· Joe Dlugo continues to provide support as a mentor for the Stephen F. Austin (SFA) program around the state. This is the last cohort of the Teacher of the Visually Impaired (TVI) Grant. There will be 3 SFA TVIs that will continue to need Joe’s support as they complete their practicum hours. 

· There are 7 TVIs who have been awarded Washington Sensory Disabilities Services (WSDS) grants to get Orientation & Mobility (O&M) certification. Their programs will begin this summer. Joe Dlugo will continue to mentor.  
Clare Sykora-Pullman (SFASU)

Dani Kala-Vancouver  (SFASU)

Jill Peterson-Centralia  Portland State University (PSU)

Faith Yeung-Bellevue  (SFASU)

Grace Dostal-Walla Walla  (PSU)

Kabre Richards-Issaquah  (SFASU)

Cheryl Buffelen-Kent  (SFASU)

· Summer Institute 2021 is happening in person, August 2-5. The response is better than expected. 

· Pacific Northwest Association for Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (AER) Virtual Conference 2021-March 18 and19 was a success with 120 people registered, some from across the country. 

On the horizon: 

· Continue working group for Strategic Plan Goal #1: Identify statewide need for blind and low vision services, includes Pam Parker and Jennifer Merry, Director of the Ogden Resource Center (ORC).
· Blind Youth Consortium meeting set for June 7. 

On Campus

Total enrollment: 63
Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) program: 4
Middle School: 17

High School: 42

The end of the school year is always bittersweet. However, this year is ending with some wonderful highlights.  One of the most exciting components of this spring has included having students on-campus for learning, hanging out with friends, and having fun.  Only a small group of students remained in remote-learning, which afforded them the opportunity to Zoom for classes with their peers. 

Throughout this school year, many teachers integrated project-based learning.  One example of project-based learning this spring included a collaboration between Steve Lowry’s (TVI) Pacific Northwest Social Studies class and Emily Owen’s (TVI) Ecology class in a project called, ‘Dams On Trial.’  During this project, students met with knowledgeable professionals to assist in their information gathering and preparation for two opposing groups of students to pitch council members in a formal presentation before they made a decision on whether they should remove or restore the dam. 

Other highlights from this spring include a student council dance in the parking lot, a smaller Lions’ track meet, the cultivation of a student garden, students forming an informal American Sign Language club, continued student growth in literacy and reading skills using the SPIRE curriculum, typing skills development for new computer users, Logic and Robotics class submission to the Northwest Earth and Space Science Pipeline contest “Roads on Asteroids,” and releasing salmon raised in the classroom into Salmon Creek. There’s so much more than can be included here, but what should be emphasized is the amount of experiences students were able to engage in while on-campus.  

This spring also includes staffing changes and preparation for next year. Paul Baldwin, science teacher, will be retiring and Emily Owens will be moving into serve that role. Emily has an endorsement in biology and experience teaching ecology. We have already hired a new math teacher to fill the position that Emily will be vacating, yet we have some additional openings to fill for music teacher and our Career Skills/Expanded Core Curriculum instructor. Excitedly, we also added a new position that will work part time in the day program and part time in the evening to support continuous growth for students and expanded core curriculum skills.  This teaching position is a dual role O&M/TSVI.
Most excitedly, we have 9 graduates this school year participating in graduation on June 11 in a hybrid (live/Zoom) ceremony.  Information on the graduates can be found at www.tinyurl.com/wssbgrads21 

Residential
Residential: As the school year winds down, residential staff are beginning to close the cottages for the year. Residential staff will continue working through the end of June to provide support for summer school recovery services. WSSB recently hired Kim Ford and Kenedy Williams as on-call residential life counselors (RLC). In addition, Ashley Woodruff, one of our RLC’s, recently was promoted into a position as a TVI and O&M that will serve both in the school building during the day and in the residential setting building more comprehensive independent living skills (ILS) programs. One of Ashley’s primary responsibilities will include conducting comprehensive ILS assessments with students. In addition, Corey Grandstaff recently completed a School Administrator certification through Washington State University. 

Recreation and Volunteers: WSSB has recently began bringing back volunteers for our recreation programs. WSSB is requiring volunteers to be fully vaccinated, socially distance, complete a self-check upon arrival, mask, and undergo a training via Zoom regarding Covid before volunteering. In addition, currently, we are only using volunteers for outdoor activities. Thus far, we have went hiking with students, had trivia and bingo nights, crafts, activities with Northwest Association for Blind Athletes, and took students tandem cycling. 

Health center: The health center has not sponsored any dental van clinics or the bloodmobile since Covid-19 started. We are hoping to restart this soon. The health center continues to not accept nursing students due to Covid restrictions. Health center staff will work the recovery services offered in June. CPR will be offered to staff needing recertification or certification in August. The health center staff coordinate and send in Covid test kits weekly of participating non-symptomatic staff persons. We have roughly 10-15 tests per week.

LIFTT Program:  LIFTT will finish the 2020-2021 program year on June 25 and is already full of our maximum number of participants for the 2021-2022 program year.

Business Office 

1. 2019-21 Operating Budget:  We are on track to closing the year with a balanced budget. In Fund 19B, spending is slightly above revenue.  

2. 2021 Operating Supplemental:  You may recall last year, the state mandated furloughs and eliminated funding for general government increases and put those funds in reserves. The supplemental formalizes the process. The decrease was $147,000.

3. 2021-23 Operating Budget:  The school fared well in this budget cycle. No major cuts. We were appropriated $18,119,000 in operating, $8,111,000 in capital and received authority to spend $6,180,000 in 19B funds.

4. Allotments:  We are currently short staffed and have reached out to Department of Enterprise Services (DES) -small agency client services for some support with supplemental, operating and capital allotments.

5. Accountability Audit:  The state auditor’s office is currently conducting an audit for the period 2017-2020.  Their focus is on the use of purchase/travel cards and expenditures in the Betterment fund.  They anticipate being done July 2021.

6. ONE Washington:  As mentioned in the last report, things are beginning to move very quickly.  The Go-Live date for implementing Core financials is July 1, 2022  

7. Fiscal Year-End:  As normal for this time of the year, we will be working on the usual close-out activities to close the year:

· Continue to monitor and track current year expenditures

· Year-end processing on various levels (Comprehensive Annual Financial Report, Disclosure forms, Capital Asset Management report)

· Close out various grants and submit final reimbursements

· Prepare client service, facility use and tuition contracts

· Records storage and set-up vendor files for new biennium

Human Resources 

New Hires:  
· Education/Residential TVI O&M – Ashley Woodruff (Promotion)

· Kyle Smelter – Fiscal Analyst 1

· Kenedy Williams – On-call RLC

· Museum Intern – On hold

Recruitments: 

· TVI – Math Teacher

· Communications Consultant

· TVI/O&M – Spokane 

· Substitute TVI

· On-call Teaching Assistant

· On-call Residential Life Counselor

Trainings/Functions Attended:

· HR Managers Meeting – Facilitated by Franklin Plaistowe and Marcos Rodriguez

· Labor Relations Roundtable – Facilitated by (OFM)

· COVID 19 – Reopening State HR (On-going)

· COVID 19 – Risk Management Response (PRIMA)

Ogden Resource Center (ORC)

The proofreading position has been filled, the ORC is pleased to welcome back Adrienne Lattin on June 16 as our full-time proofreader.

The ORC promoted 2 inmates and hired 3 new inmates as apprentices at the prison.

So far in 2021, the ORC has shipped 2,497 items to 573 students in 128 districts.

Thanks to WSSB funding, the ORC has a new Braillo Embosser that arrived from Norway. The embosser has helped improve the quality and speed of braille production.

Buildings and Grounds

1. Old Main Building Roof project is completed. We added what is called a “liquid roof”. We left the existing membrane in place, and installed a system manufactured by Tremco called AlphaGuard Bio. It is a castor bean oil-based product, so, green, and keeps a bunch of old membrane out of the landfill. It has a 20-year warranty and can then be recoated for another 20-year warranty. As we had an unspent $75,000 in the 2019-2021 capital budget, we added two scopes to the roof project: A) We are restoring the terra cotta block atop the skirt of Old Main exterior south stairs (main entry). These were coated incorrectly, holding moisture, and deteriorating. Work now will replace all mortar joints and return block to original color. The restoration coating should last a lifetime and needs only cleaning maintenance. B) The baluster rail atop the porte cochere is being restored. Age deteriorated the old coatings and caulks and the thing was falling apart. 

2. We have signed a $10,000 contract with PBS, an environmental engineering firm, to hire a state certified hydrogeologist to meet all the requirements put forth by the state Department of Ecology in the application for a permit to maintain water rights to our well. Deadline to file is December 31, 2021. Our next step is to run a test on the well, monitoring nearby wells, to see if our use causes fluctuation in neighboring wells. Following that, we need to write up a mitigation plan, i.e. how are we going to replenish the water we use from the aquifer. The PBS contractor seems to think that Ecology will grant the rights when it’s all completed. Previously he had issued ominous warnings that we’d have to hook up to city water. 

3. We may have a failed boiler in the Irwin school building due to a cracked heat exchanger. This would be a $30,000-$40,000 replacement. We are going to run a hydrostatic test on the boiler in the next couple weeks to make a final determination. 

4. We recently received delivery of 14 custom canopies with school colors and logos. They will be used at graduation. 

5. A few words about surplus: The Irwin school is replacing a host of outdated classroom tables and chairs. And as we vacate the Ahlsten Building, we will have many offices of desks, file cabinets and cloth partitions leftover for surplus. The State of Washington has dialed way back on what they will take for surplus. They want us to retain furniture here until we can find a new home for it. 

6. Getting ready to make plans for our $675,000 in capital preservation monies the legislature appropriated to us in the 2021-23 biennium. Our projects stated are: 1. New roof ORC; 2. Convert Irwin school to LED lights; 3. New deck drain and deck coating for pool.

Birth-3

The Birth to 3 Program continues to provide support services to families virtually. However, we are starting to do more in-person visits slowly as the ESIT (Early Support for Infants and Toddlers) program is re-entering into homes. We are exploring how to create a hybrid approach with a combination of virtual and in-person services. Our statewide Birth to 3 team is learning about it together and will continue to explore what we have learned about this new model of service through the next year. 

The overall numbers of children participating in Early Intervention (EI) statewide have been down because of the COVID pandemic, but they are starting to rebound.  Our number of children served by WSSB has held pretty consistent with just a slight drop; however, in some counties the drop has been more pronounced, and increased in others.  DeEtte has reached out to those agencies in areas with lower than normal numbers to address the identification of children with blindness and low vision and then access to services both through local resources or WSSB.  This work includes the child find work with ESIT and WSDS with the update of the Three Prong Approach to Vision and Hearing Screening. Trainings with individual agencies continue as they are requested however our goal for next year is to create the recorded modules which will live in the ESIT training portal accessible to all EI providers.  With this effort, we expect our numbers to increase and our program to continue to grow.  

Two Birth to 3 team members, DeEtte Snyder and Stephanie Haynes, are pursuing their O&M certification.  Stephanie has completed her coursework and internship hours. DeEtte will finish her coursework this summer and begin the internship hours this fall.  This increases staff capacity to provide O&M to our youngest learners and build the foundation with families.  We are excited for this new aspect of our program!  

Superintendent 
Each month I will provide, in bulleted format, a list of the more significant activities of the Superintendent’s office. For each month, I will describe a highlight or two in more detail. If at any point you would like more information or have questions, please do not hesitate to call, email, or schedule a time to meet. I want to make sure that you have the information that you need to advise and guide what we do to meet the needs of students who are blind or low vision throughout Washington State. 

March 15:
Meeting with Pam Parker, Director of Outreach/Statewide Vision Consultant regarding 

Washington Sensory Disability Services (WSDS) and Portland State University (PSU) Orientation and Mobility (O&M) grant

March 15:
Educator and workforce subcabinet-legislative meeting

March 16:
Executive and Small Agency Cabinet meeting

March 16:
Office of the Superintendent of Public Instruction (OSPI's) statewide Covid updates & collaboration webinar

March 16:
Meeting with “Curative” representative regarding voluntary Covid testing for staff

March 18-19:
Pacific Northwest Association for the Education and Rehabilitation of the Blind and Visually Impaired (PNWAER) virtual conference

March 22-26:
American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Educational Products Advisory Committee (EPAC) annual meeting (virtual)

March 24:
Small agency cabinet forum

March 29:
Educator and workforce subcabinet-legislative meeting

March 30:
Learning Independence for Today and Tomorrow (LIFTT) program new building meeting 



(project goals and interior design)

Highlight

Comparing this year’s March update and the update from March 2020 marks an interesting contrast.  At this time one year ago, we were just starting to figure out what an entirely virtual version of WSSB would be like. March 2021 marks the end of a primarily virtual WSSB as we get ready to welcome all WSSB students back to in-person learning in April. WSSB has been very successful in keeping students and staff safe and we are looking forward to a majority of staff and students being back on campus.  

WSSB was accepted into the state’s “Return to Learn” free COVID testing pilot program for schools. WSSB will be offering free, voluntary, weekly COVID testing for all staff and LIFTT participants. WSSB has been engaging in accessibility testing of the program and process before the testing program is officially launched after spring break.  

April 1:
Union/management meeting with Washington Public Education Association (WPEA)

April 1:
Council of Schools and Services for the Blind (COSB) board meeting

April 2:
Meeting with Texas School for the Blind and Visually Impaired (TSBVI) and representatives from the Future Communities Institute

April 5-9
Spring break

April 5:
Meeting with Greg Szabo, board chair regarding May meeting agenda

April 6:
Meeting with Dr. Karen Johnson, new Office of Equity Director

April 6:
Meeting with Jolie Ramsey, Department of Social and Health Services regarding ‘Vaccines for Homebound Individuals’

April 12:
Interview with Maddie Hagen, anchor and reporter of the KAPP-KVEW news regarding BlindCovid.com

April 12:
Celebrate “Pi” day with students and teachers

April 13:
2021-2023 collective bargaining agreement training for WPEA contract

April 14:
LIFTT program new building meeting (planting discussion)

April 14:
Small agency cabinet forum

April 15:
Small agency cabinet meeting ‘reentry focus group’

April 16:
Performance evaluation review with Greg Szabo

April 19:
Meeting with staff regarding volunteer program on campus

April 20:
LIFTT program new building meeting (signage)

April 20:
Meeting with APH Executive Director, Craig Meador

April 21:
Monthly disability policy consortium meeting

April 23:
Meeting with Jordan Prince and Lori Dean of the Washington State Auditors office regarding WSSB’s accountability audit

April 23:
Executive and small agency cabinet meeting

April 26:
Meeting with April Love, Teacher Lead, Special Education Services at the Southern Oregon Education Service District

April 28:
COSB national webinar – ‘The Trauma Informed Classroom’

April 28:
Meeting with Keri Clark re WSSB food service program/meals

April 28:
Results Washington meeting ‘Reducing Homelessness’ public review

April 29:
Meeting with Marc Krsul, Edward Jones regarding betterment funds/account

April 30:
Clark Community College vaccination clinic (open to WSSB staff and students)

April 30:         Meeting with Jordan Prince and Lori Dean of the Washington State Auditor’s office  regarding WSSB’s accountability audit
Highlight

April was an incredibly busy month for everyone at WSSB. First, all students were provided the opportunity to attend WSSB in-person and participate with their peers and teachers directly. A sense of joy has returned to the WSSB campus. It has been an extremely long and difficult road to get to this point and I am grateful to everyone who worked so hard to make it possible. It is worth mentioning staff who went the extra mile for the sake of our students. Grounds crew and custodians made sure our spaces were extra clean, tidy, and disinfected.  Food service adjusted in any way necessary to make sure meal times flowed as efficiently and effectively as possible and made sure that our students had healthy meals when in need. Cottage staff often saved the day, pitching in wherever holes needed to be filled, including working very long hours for the sake of our students. Support staff tirelessly gathered, boxed, and distributed materials as well as provided the assistance to those in need along the way. The health center made sure we had the appropriate PPE in place, health and safety practices up-to-par, and COVID testing process successfully implemented. Behind the scenes, both the business office and internet technology departments participated in audits and made sure all of us had the access we need to do our jobs and the bills continue to get paid. The ORC and outreach service providers collaborated with service coordinators and districts to make sure students around the state continued to have access to appropriate education services and materials. As the Governor eased the required safety restrictions, he also lifted the hiring freeze that he had initiated. The human resources department has been busy helping other departments remain or work towards being fully staffed.  All in all, every department of WSSB rose to the occasion and contributed to the success of the children and families we serve.  I am so proud of the way so many at WSSB rallied to support our students, families, and districts. 
May 3:
Accreditation – overview of improvement journey and admin interview

May 4:
Campus tour with new fiscal analyst, Kyle Smelter

May 5:
Accreditation – exit presentation

May 6:
COSB board meeting

May 6:
Board of Trustees meeting

May 10:
Emergency protocol meeting

May 11:
Meeting with Greg Szabo, board chair regarding June meeting agenda

May 12:
Present at the Northwest Regional Educational Service District monthly regional special education meeting

May 12:
Small agency cabinet forum

May 13:
Listening sessions with staff

May 13:
WSDS meeting

May 18:
Meeting with Anne Baker, Human Resources Director regarding upcoming Department of Equity and Inclusion training requirement

May 19:
Track meet

May 19:
Monthly disability policy consortium meeting

May 20:
Executive and small agency cabinet meeting

May 20:
Office of Equity lunchtime session “you’ve got questions-we’ve got answers”

May 21:
ESD 112 region annual Washington Association of School Administrators awards and recognition and business meeting

May 24:
Meeting with Mary Sarate, Director of Business and Finance regarding LIFTT capital project budget shortfall

May 24:
Meeting with Kelly Wicker, Chief of Staff, Governor’s office – check-in

May 25:
Meeting with Deafblind project staff and IT regarding software accessibility

May 26:
COSB virtual co-operative program meeting

May 26:
Small agency cabinet forum

May 27:
Educator professional growth workgroup meeting with the Professional Education Standards Board

May 27:
Spring music performance/volunteer recognition

Highlight

The true highlight of May was attending the spring music performance. This year’s performance was offered virtually.  I love the opportunity to observe our students showing off their musical skills, growth, and creativity. WSSB students never cease to amaze me and this year was no different. Thank you to our wonderful music teacher, Mr. Shane Dittmar, for facilitating another entertaining evening with our students. 

An additional highlight during the month of May was that WSSB completed the Accreditation process through Cognia (formerly AdvancEd).  While being nationally accredited is not required, WSSB has been continuously accredited since the 1980s.  Currently, WSSB participates in the accreditation process every 5 years. While overall our accreditation scores are high, and the reviewers offered a complimentary vantage of our school, they did identify several areas for improvement. The main recommendations from the accreditation process are that we implement curriculum based on high expectations that is aligned to standards and best practices, and that our professional learning structure and expectations (for staff) promote collaboration and collegiality to improve learner performance and organizational effectiveness. 

Finally, the legislative session is now complete. The Governor signed the remaining bills which included the operating and capital omnibus bills. WSSB received the funding that we had expected in both the operating and capital budgets. This is excellent news and another hurdle cleared on the path to building the new transition center. 

June 1:
Meeting with Washington State University (WSU) staff regarding WSSB museum grant/project

June 2:
Meeting with school administrators regarding transportation for 2021-2022 school year

June 3:
COSB board meeting

June 3:
Volunteer – tandem bicycling captain

June 7:
Meeting with Pam Parker and DeEtte Snyder, Outreach Director-Birth-3 program regarding program changes for the 2021-2022 school year

June 7:
Volunteer – tandem bicycling captain

June 8:
Student awards ceremony

June 8:
Small agency cabinet forum

June 11:
Commencement

Highlight

Graduation is on the horizon and I cannot think of anything more highlight worthy than graduation.  This year, we are offering a hybrid style graduation ceremony for our nine graduating seniors. We look forward to offering an in-person commencement ceremony for graduates and their families, while encouraging others to attend remotely.   

While many of the details for next school year remain somewhat unknown, we are anticipating a full year of in-person coursework for WSSB students next year. Though we expect to begin the year wearing masks and implementing many of the same safety procedures used this year to keep everyone safe, we are anticipating a relaxing of some safety requirements. We anticipate a return to utilizing flights and charter busses for student transportation, volunteers on campus to support student recreation programs, reopening the fitness center for staff, as well as less restrictive (safety-wise) student instructional practices next year. WSSB leadership will continue to meet with other school leaders and health officials throughout the summer to ensure that we are fully prepared for the 2021-22 school year. 
In accordance with our Investment Policy for Betterment funds, I must report the status of our investment(s) compared to the targets set in the policy. You may recall that one of our funds in recent years was a few percentage points outside or our minimum and maximum growth targets. We decided not to rebalance our asset classes within our investment portfolio. WSSB saw the expected leveling out of our investments so that each asset class performed within the expected target range. This year, our invested funds remained within the targets identified in our Investment Policy for Betterment Funds.

Ongoing

Meetings with department managers and administration team

PFBC board meetings

Executive Cabinet meetings

Goal Council meetings

Clark County and Regional Superintendent meetings

NWABA Board meetings

UEB committee meetings

Oregon Commission for the Blind Board meetings

Washington Sensory Disability Services meetings

Washington DeafBlind Advisory Council meetings
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